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Honeybourne Annual Parish Meeting 2012

The Parish Council’s – 2011-12 Annual Report

Changes on the Parish Council

We started the Parish Council year with 10 members.  During the year we have lost two members and gained two new members.  Cllrs Ben Lomax and Peter Cole resigned for business and family reasons after serving the council well.  On behalf of the Parish Council I offer both of them my thanks for their commitment to serving the Parish Council and the community.  David George of High Street and Mike Powell of Stephenson Way are our new council members and are both welcome additions to the Council.  The Clerk is continuing the process of co-option in an attempt to fill the remaining vacancy on the council. 
Council Tax/Parish Precept 

The Parish Council were very aware of the continuing current economic climate and the need to be prudent when they considered the annual precept for 2012 /13.  Unlike the District and County Councils, the Parish Council receives no Government funding to help it freeze council tax.  The Council has therefore agreed a small 5.49% increase in the precept mainly to cover the Recreation field project and some streetlight improvements.  This amounts to a total increase of £2,700 which is an increase of just £3.17 per year for a band D property. 
  
Lengthsman and Village Handyman

The work carried out during the year by Ted Haines has been greatly appreciated by the Parish Council and villagers alike.  Sadly, due to ill health, Ted has had to step down from the role and will be greatly missed.  I would like to add my thanks to Ted on behalf of the Parish Council.

John Hyde of Pebworth has now been appointed to this position.
New Sports and Recreation Field 
The development of the Sports and Recreation field has taken a major step forward as VISA has now been set up as “not for profit” company and has attained charitable status.  This should greatly assist in obtaining grants to develop this facility for the benefit of the village.  A lease is currently being negotiated between the Parish Council and the newly incorporated VISA Ltd which will give VISA the control they need to obtain funding for the field’s facilities while protecting everyone’s interests, in this valuable parish asset, for the foreseeable future.

Cotswold View 

The saga of the balancing pond is steadily moving towards a satisfactory conclusion.  After investigation, the balancing pond’s structure was revamped and reconstructed by the developers Taylor Wimpey.  The slopes have now been grassed and hedge planting is taking place.  The site still needs to be fenced.  Discussions are still needed between the developers, Severn Trent and the Parish Council, but once all works have been completed the area may be adopted by the Parish Council for grounds maintenance purposes subject to satisfactory financial contributions being made by the developers.

Honeybourne Station Footbridge
The Parish Council hosted a public meeting prior to the Council meeting on 13th September, when residents from Cotswold View made known their concerns to three representatives of Network Rail regarding the invasion of their privacy, excessive light emissions, loss of landscaping and many planning issues all related to the new footbridge at the station.  Very many question were answered by Network Rail’s representatives and some assurances was given that mitigating works would be carried out where possible to reduce the environmental impact of the new footbridge.  Many of these steps have been taken and continue to be taken.
Major Development Proposals
Lioncourt submitted an outline application for development of land off Dudley Road and Station Road.  The Parish Council objected to the application on four grounds, the major one being that the introduction of B1 business premises into a new residential area in this locality is not acceptable, as it would further exacerbate the already overloaded local road network with commercial and commuter traffic.  Furthermore, it would commercialize an existing rural residential area.  The application was subsequently refused by Wychavon District Council and an appeal has been lodged by the developers.
 
Sharba Homes submitted an application for the construction of 44 dwellings and public open space on the Sheep Sales field.  Taking villagers’ major concerns into account along with the data from the Council’s SWDP questionnaire and local planning policy, the Council unanimously agreed to make a strong objection to the application.  The application was subsequently refused by Wychavon District Council and an appeal has been lodged by the developers.

 
New Salt Grit Bins
Five new bins have been installed on various sites around the village.  These green grit bins are the Parish Council’s own bins and are for public use on the highway only. 

Litter along Weston Rd/Station Rd
Following complaints from villagers about the litter on this stretch of road FOCSA have been requested to ensure regular litter picking and the situation will continue to be monitored.

Broadband Feasibility Report 
Honeybourne Parish Council has joined Pebworth Parish Council and Wychavon District Council in contributing towards the cost of a local Broadband feasibility study to be carried out as soon as possible.  The report from the study should bring about considerable improvement in broadband speeds throughout the area.
New PC newsletter 

The Council’s quarterly newsletter has been introduced and is proving to be popular.  The next issue will be published in May 
Sport Relief Mile 2012

The Parish Council passed the information on to Steve Bullen who agreed to organise the event which took place on Sunday 25th March.  This was a very successful event and very well organised.  Many thanks to Steve and all those who assisted and took part.

Queen's Jubilee Celebrations

The Council agreed to support a Party in the Park event and to offer supporting funds if necessary.  The organising team, including Parish Councillors, local organisations and volunteer helpers, have regular meetings and are making excellent progress.  We are all looking forward to an enjoyable day.

Council Meetings 
The Council held 12 meetings during the year, together with one Finance Group meeting and one Staffing Committee meeting.  Some members also attended other meetings of outside groups as council delegates.  Cllrs Alastair Adams and Tom Bean have been regular attendees at Parish Council meetings.

Members Meeting Attendance 2011-12

	Cllr A Attridge
	11
	
	Cllr S Kendrick
	11

	Cllr G Clelland
	11
	
	Cllr B Lomax
	5 from 7 

	Cllr P Cole
	4 from 5 
	
	Cllr S Matthews
	9

	Cllr D Cowan
	11 from 11
	
	Cllr M Powell
	4 from 4 

	Cllr D George
	9 from 9
	
	Cllr T Probert
	12

	Cllr B Johnson
	9
	
	Cllr A Simmons
	10

	
	
	
	
	

	County Councillor
	
	
	District Councillor
	

	Cllr T Bean
	4
	
	Cllr A Adams
	10 from 11

	
	
	
	
	


Cllr Brian Johnson

Chairman 

